ED 401 817 HE 029 665

AUTHOR Frost, Susan H.; And Others

TITLE Painful Choices: Emerging Tensions between

Universities and Their Publics.

PUB DATE Nov 95

NOTE 33p.; Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the

Association for the Study of Higher Education

(Orlando, FL, November 2-5, 1995).

PUB TYPE Reports - Evaluative/Feasibility (142) --

Speeches/Conference Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC02 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS Administrators; Admission Criteria; Case Studies;

College Faculty; College Students; *Educational Policy; *Enrollment Rate; Higher Education; Legislators; *Out of State Students; *Quotas;

*Selective Admission; *State Universities; Tuition *University of North Carolina; University of North

Carolina Chapel Hill

ABSTRACT

IDENTIFIERS

This paper investigates the use of enrollment limitations by "flagship" state universities in regard to out-of-state (00S) students, presenting a case study of the enrollment limitation debate in the University of North Carolina system and its Chapel Hill (UNC-CH) campus over the last decade. The state legislature, in concert with the board of governors, decided in 1985-86 to limit enrollment of OOS freshmen to 18 percent starting in 1988. Critics of the cap argue that it has created two distinct student bodies: a small, elite group of mainly OOS students and a larger, less selective in-state group. An analysis of legislative documents, university reports, media stories, and interviews with administrators, faculty, and students found that attempts to allow distinctive OOS admission policies for UNC-CH were effectively thwarted by political concerns. The study also found that research-based information did not play a major role in decision-making about the issue, and that tuition levels have been a fundamental aspect of the rationale of supporters of enrollment limits. An appendix contains a copy of the interview protocol. (Contains 61 references.) (MDM)



^{*} Reproductions supplied by EDRS are the best that can be made

Painful Choices: Emerging Tensions between Universities and Their Publics*

Susan H. Frost Emory University

James C. Hearn University of Georgia

Ginger M. Marine Dalton College

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Research and Improvement
EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION
CENTER (ERIC)

- This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization originating it.
- Minor changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.
- Points of view or opinions steted in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy

"PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

Susan H. Frost

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)."

^{*} An earlier version of this paper was presented at the annual meeting of the Association for the Study of Higher Education, Orlando, FL, November, 1995. The authors appreciate the helpful comments of Bob Froh, Sheila Slaughter, Pat Terezini, Fred Volkwein, and several colleagues in North Carolina. The authors also acknowledge the cooperation and contribution of the numerous respondents in the study.



HE 029665

Painful Choices: Emerging Tensions between Universities and Their Publics

Abstract

Neither research-based information nor the distinctive missions of the state's various public postsecondary institutions has played a significant role in recent policy making concerning limiting out-of-state enrollment in North Carolina. The research and policy implications of this and related findings from this case-study analysis are considered.



Painful Choices: Emerging Tensions between Universities and Their Publics

The 1990s unquestionably bring a growing array of painful policy choices to higher education. A variety of academic and private-sector leaders (e.g., see Cole, 1993; Bok, 1990, 1992) have noted developing tensions between the rising demands for greater public accountability and the longer-term implications of acceding to those demands. For example, to fund access for undergraduates, some states are pressuring their public universities to forego graduate education and research, thereby calling into question activities central to traditional values concerning faculty autonomy and access to higher learning (Breneman, 1993). In 1994, University of California system provost Walter Massey noted that, although every state recognizes the advantages of having a "world-class" research university within its borders, many public universities are endangering their previously unquestioned popular support by failing to be accountable stewards of public funds. Data reflecting the public's confidence in society's major institutions suggests that although both the general public and community leaders express some element of support for higher education, this support is more fragile than educators would wish (Harvey and Immerwahr, 1995). Even though the more people held science and education leaders in high regard in 1991 than in the early 1980s, the volume of public criticism and skepticism about selected university practices has increased (Prewitt, 1993). And while eight in ten Californians who participated in a recent poll feel that high school graduates should go to college to improve their job prospects, the majority of the respondents believe that society has made college more important than it is. They do not consider the substance behind the degree to be a requirement for success in the workplace (Wadsworth, 1995).

In a similar vein, economist and former college president David Breneman has noted in a recent editorial essay (1995, p. B2) that,

After four decades of largely unbroken growth in resources and enrollment, higher education is several years into a new era, which severely challenges those whose careers have been built on the assumption of unending prosperity. Industry, health care, the military, state government, and now the federal government have experienced comparable pressure and are adapting to the new realities. Higher education can hardly expect to be immune from such pressure, and yet its culture is particularly resistant to change. Institutions that perform responsibly during these trying times may regain both public trust and public funds as a result. The challenge to leadership has never been greater.

Breneman closes by suggesting that states should "think the unthinkable.... [S]ome sweeping changes must be considered, because the combination of growing demand and limited state resources will not permit painless solutions" (p. B2). With this in mind, Breneman is among



those authorities who have suggested that limits on out-of-state enrollment, or at least the imposition of substantially higher prices for out-of-state students' attendance, can make sense for states facing fiscal pressure. Specifically, Breneman (1995) suggests leaders in states facing a growing student population (including Arizona, California, Colorado, Connecticut, Florida, Georgia, Illinois, Maryland, Michigan, Nevada, North Carolina, New York, Pennsylvania, Virginia, and Washington) should consider whether to "exclude out-of-state undergraduates from a state's public colleges and universities" (p. B1).

This issue is becoming an increasingly familiar one, especially in states with prestigious "flagship" public institutions. The main argument of those favoring such limitations has generally been that a state's public universities should strongly emphasize serving the needs of state citizens, rather than the needs of those from other states. Without strictly limiting the number of out-of-state students, many state policy-makers argue, highly qualified out-of-state students would increasingly take up spaces, and thus deny spaces for taxpaying state residents and their children. From the perspective of many public policy makers, the logic is clear and convincing: quality higher education is a valuable state resource that must be protected for the citizenry largely responsible for its funding, especially in today's environment of fiscal constraint. Yet, dissenters argue that imposing such limitations inevitably results in a more provincial, less diverse, and less competitive undergraduate population, and may render education in public institutions less desirable both for state citizens and for others. Those arguing against stricter limitations have argued that such changes will seriously erode public universities' quality, reputation, and perhaps even relevance, especially in the globally competitive environment for which students must prepare. What is more, shrinking the pool of talented out-of-state students may well shrink, in turn, the number of those from outside the state staying in the state after college graduation, thus possibly damaging a state's economic, social, and cultural prospects. Therefore, although enrollment limitations would appear to be protecting a cherished asset for use primarily by a state's citizens, the enrollment limitations may, in the longer term, endanger the very asset such actions are designed to protect.

Obviously, the out-of-state [OOS] student issue is controversial and portentous. In this paper, we present an investigation of one prominent case of enrollment limitation. We focus upon the University of North Carolina [UNC] system, and in particular its "flagship" research-university campus at Chapel Hill [UNC-CH]. Although several states on Breneman's list are considering instituting or tightening out-of-state enrollment quotas, ¹ the North Carolina case may

For example, Virginia has been actively debating the issue (Washington Post, 1993), and Georgia recently moved to raise substantially tuition for out-of-state students (Walker, 1995). Georgia ranked lowest in the nation in in-state tuition rises over the years 1990-1995 (only 23 percent), and currently ranks 38th in out-of-state tuition. The changes in out-of-state tuition rates apparently represent an attempt by policy makers to limit the extent to which Georgia's low tuition rates would be extended to those from outside the state.



merit special attention. UNC-CH is widely regarded as a leading public university (Jaschik, 1989), and the UNC system is likewise widely respected as a premier public system, ranking second in a recent poll of college presidents, state governors, and other educational leaders. UNC-CH is increasingly popular among prospective students nationally, and the pool of talented applicants is both wide and deep. The UNC system began formally restricting the enrollment of out-of-state students in 1985-86. Currently, no more than 18 percent of the admitted freshmen classes in UNC institutions may come from outside the state. The case study we present was designed as an intensive investigation of the nature of the decision-making process surrounding this issue. Given UNC-CH's national reputation as a "public ivy," policy experiences there could be generalizable and influential elsewhere.

Conceptualization

The public research university is a clear example of a multipurpose professional organization (Hall, 1982). Because such organizations tend to allow flexibility in tasks undertaken by their personnel and challenges to status quo interpretations of goals, several authors have suggested that they may be more effective than organizations with clearcut goal consensus (e.g., see Etzioni, 1964). Nevertheless, the various goals can make incompatible demands on staff; external constituencies often differ in the goals they encourage the organization to pursue; and conflicts can arise over the proper allocation of means, time, and energy (Ibid, 1964). These strengths and weaknesses of multipurpose organizations are clearly present in the public research university (Birnbaum, 1988; Tuckman and Chang, 1988). Although having multiple goals allows these institutions to take advantage of a variety of alternative opportunities, it also presents them with a variety of difficult countervailing pressures (Finifter, Baldwin, and Thelin, 1991).

In public universities, as in all public organizations, much of the difficulties involving goals takes place in response to emerging agendas of external authorities.³ Currently, the factor highest on the public agenda in most states seems to be accountability, and most specifically, the use of taxpayer dollars. Higher-education spending has taken the worst hit of all state spending categories in recent years (Gold, 1995), and the public and the legislators who represent it seem

See Simsek and Louis, 1994. For a more general discussion of this tendency, see Kingdon (1984).



Respondents to, a national survey of 250 college presidents, state governors, and other educational leaders perceived that North Carolina was operating the nation's second ranked public higher-education system, following California and ahead of Michigan, New York, Minnesota, and several others frequently mentioned as excellent (Gilley, 1991). The specific question was "Which states do you admire most for the overall quality of public colleges and universities?" The survey was conducted by the Center for Policy Studies in Education, George Mason University, Fairfax, VA, was entitled the 1988-89 Survey of Higher Education., and is described in detail in Gilley (1991). For a journalistic perspective on the system's strong reputation, and the difficulties of maintaining that reputation, see two articles by Jaschik (1987, 1989).

to want further assurance that postsecondary educators are spending their tax-based resources in the best interests of their states.

Most often, the debate surrounding this issue has taken the character of what Wildavsky (1979) has called the "social interaction" style of decision making, rather than what he terms the "intellectual cognition" style. That is, systematic, information -based models of policy analysis and policy making have played a secondary role to political bargaining, mediation, and compromise. Although the "intellectual cognition" approach is most often recommended in the strategic planning and decision-making literature, many analysts have noted that it is rare for the "intellectual cognition" approach to dominate in state-level policy making. Wildavsky (1979) noted that the social nature of political rationality is no less important than the cognitively driven styles of decision making academics tend to term "rational." In fact, pursuing the usual "rational" criteria for decision making about policy can sometimes exert negative influence on, for example, aspects of diversity and equity that campus leaders want to support (Slaughter, 1995)

These complexities and related tensions are apparent in Trombley's 1993 case-study analysis of California higher education policy. Trombley suggests that public policy in higher education in California has been developed more out of publicly repeated anecdotes and immediate budgetary concerns than out of fundamental considerations concerning the state's goals in higher education. Trombley argues that a significant community-college fee increase was adopted as part of a "last-minute budget agreement" between California Governor Pete Wilson and state Democratic leaders, without attention to relevant research evidence, without philosophical discussion, and without meaningful input from education leaders. According to Trombley (p. 2), the fee, which was for those attending community college classes though already holding the baccalaureate degree, was adopted because political leaders felt that college graduates taking classes were mainly "rich housewives' who wanted to study French so they could converse with waiters on their next European vacations." Evidence contradicting that view and the philosophical basis of the fee increase were apparently never considered by lawmakers. Entering this study, we were curious as to whether such a pattern would hold in decisions regarding out-of-state students in North Carolina.

Background for the University of North Carolina Case Study

To understand our research design, some prefatory material is necessary. The following sections outline the governance of public four-year higher education in North Carolina and the chronology of the out-of-state enrollment issue there.

Governance of the University of North Carolina System and its Institutions: In 1971 and 1972, North Carolina instituted a "superboard" system of governance for postsecondary education. That is, from that point forward, its public four-year institutions were to be governed



by one board with budgetary, program review, and policy authority. This governing arrangement, among the most centralized in place in the U.S., is similar to that of Wisconsin, Iowa, Georgia, Massachusetts, and Arizona. In North Carolina, however, the sixteen individual campuses maintain their own boards, which have limited but real authority over certain campus policy issues.

Thus, the groundwork is in place for some tension over the domains of institutional and system authority. Graham (1989, p. 103) has noted that "flagship campuses have widely deplored the tendency of superboards to level down existing peaks of excellence;" one board chairman complained that, with superboards, "Pretty soon, everybody is four feet tall." In North Carolina, the potential is certainly there for central powers to come into conflict with individual institutions. Legally, the University of North Carolina is a single public system made up of sixteen public baccalaureate-granting institutions. The state's General Assembly elects 32 voting members for UNC's Board of Governors, who serve four-year terms, with a maximum of three full terms possible. The Board of Governors elects a president, who proposes a budget for the system. After approval by the Board of Governors, the president presents the budget request to the General Assembly and its committees. The president communicates with the individual institutions through their respective heads, who are called chancellors.

At the campus level, each institution has a thirteen-member Board of Trustees. Eight of these are elected by the system's Board of Governors, four are appointed by the Governor, and one is the president of the institution's student government association. Terms are for four years, and members can be elected to two consecutive terms. Chancellors of institutions owe their appointments to the system's president, who nominates a prospective chancellor for confirmation by the Board of Governors. Each nominee put forward by the president, however, is drawn from a list of at least two names nominated by the Board of Trustees of the institution. An institution's chancellor carries out the policies of the system Board of Governors and campus Board of Trustees; through the system president, keeps the Board of Governors informed of the needs of the individual institution; serves as an advisor to the president; and participates in the budget process for the system. The chancellor is to ensure that there is a faculty council or senate on his or her campus, and may attend and preside over all meetings.

Among the sixteen voting board members elected every two years, the legislators must always elect at least 2 women, 2 members from racial minorities, and 2 members of the largest minority party in the General Assembly. The Board also has non-voting members, including the president of the state student-government association, former state governors, and former Board members (for one term after serving).



Graham (1989), Hearn and Griswold (1994) and Hearn, Griswold, and Marine (in press) review the emergence of this form of governance and investigate some of its policy implications. See McGuinness (1988) for a summary of state governance arrangements around the nation. Graham (1989) concludes with an impassioned argument against superboard form of governance, especially when it encompasses research universities such as UNC-CH.

The UNC system provides dollars to its institutions according to a formula based on enrollment and other factors. Tuition and fees for UNC institutions and programs are set at the system level by the Board of Governors, consistent with the actions of the General Assembly. The state constitution mandates that tuition be kept low to maintain access for citizens. There is little latitude for institutional influence on these decisions, and the funds from increased revenue from tuition and fees on individual campuses do not "belong" to that campus. Instead, they go into the state system's general funds account. 6

Each individual institution establishes admissions policies for programs on its campus. Nevertheless, the Board of Governors has the power to establish enrollment guidelines for each institution, and the outcomes of campus-level admission policies are matters of legitimated concern for the Board of Governors and the legislature. The experience of the recent years suggests that, if the student-body composition resulting from a campus's admissions policies is viewed unfavorably by those outside parties, sanctions can follow. Those sanctions can, in turn, indirectly shape institutional admissions policies, regardless of the existence of formal campus-level authority over admissions.

The Out-of-State Enrollment Issue – Actors and the Chronology of Events: The actors in this drama fall into three clusters: the UNC-CH trustees, chancellor, faculty, students, and administration; the UNC system Board of Governors, president, and staff; and the state legislature and its staff. The events are best understood chronologically. Although not an exhaustive history, the following highlights the involvement of the actors and the pressures compelling their involvement.⁷

Before unification of the UNC system in 1971, each campus determined its own admission criteria with the understanding that each institution was to serve the state and tuition was to be kept low. After 1971, the system leadership advised UNC-CH to keep out-of-state undergraduate population at about fifteen percent, with exceptions for athletes, children of alumni, and applicants with special talent. At the same time, the UNC system froze the size of the student body. Through the 1970s, however, the limit on out-of-state students was largely ignored. Especially in the early years of the decade, college students were less mobile, and those who attended public institutions tended to stay in their home state. When mobility increased in

The organizational and historical record presented here was constructed from a variety of sources, including especially Clarke (1986); Third Century Project (1986, 1987); North Carolina Memorandum (1986a, b); Admissions Task Force (1987); Cloninger (1988); Fisher (1988); Graham (1989); Jaschik (1989); General Alumni Association (1989); Students for Educational Access (1990); Pitts (1990); Economic Future Study Commission (1991); Wallsten (1992); Daily Tar Heel (1992); Student Government Executive Branch (1994); a UNC-CH internal self-study report (University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, 1995); Hardin (1994); and Cambanis (1995).



Specifically, any excess of a campus's actual tuition revenues over those previously forecast at the system level resides in that campus's accounts for the year in question, but is deducted from the following year's state funding for the campus. Thus, the net return to the campus for exceeding enrollment projections is virtually zero.

the late 1970s and early 1980s, funding was plentiful and there was little concern over the tuition subsidy for out-of-state students. In 1980, approximately 15 percent of the new freshmen at UNC-CH were from out of state.

By the mid-1980s, the proportion of out-of-state students in the system and at UNC-CH had grown and financial concerns had gained importance. In particular, taxpayers were becoming more aware of the cost of subsidizing out-of-state students. The legislature, in concert with the system Board of Governors, decided in 1985-86 to limit enrollment of out-of-state freshmen in each institution to 18 percent starting in 1988. Several institutions in the system opposed this limitation, but for different reasons. The different grounds on which the institutions based their opposition provide a view of the equity issues that inevitably exist in a system that includes national research institutions, regional universities, and state colleges. For example, some schools located close to bordering states complained that limiting the geographic area from which they could draw would jeopardize their ability to fill the freshman class; some historically Black institutions complained that their enrollment depended on attracting significant numbers of out-of-state students to specific programs they offer; UNC-CH officials feared that such a limit could compromise the university's national stature and result in an insulated, more provincial institution (see Clarke, 1986; Effron, 1986). In an effort to protect spaces for which academically talented out-of-state students could compete, UNC-CH trustees proposed that outof-state athletes and children of alumni not be counted in the limit. The Board of Governors rejected this proposal.

In 1988 UNC-CH began a search for a new chancellor. As part of the process, the search committee charged a team of outside reviewers with the task of examining the condition of the university. The reviewers noted that the 18 percent limit had "fueled faculty fears" that two student bodies were developing: a small, elite group of mainly out-of-state students and a larger, less selective in-state group. Although a significant number of the in-state students were high performers in their secondary schools, better prepared students from stronger out-of-state schools outdistanced them in the classroom and in other university activities (Fisher, 1988, p. 22). Reviewers found that, in general, faculty supported raising the limit, and noted that the SAT average of out-of-state freshmen was 1325, compared to 1125 for in-state freshmen (ibid., p. 25).

In 1989 a new chancellor arrived, and faculty and alumni used the occasion to observe that intrusive state regulation, lack of respect from system administration, and inadequate finances were endangering the university's quality and ability to compete nationally. In his inaugural remarks, the new chancellor called for less regulation by the system, but predicted that change would come slowly. The next year UNC-CH student leaders joined the conversation by calling

An unofficial limit of 15 percent was in place before that time, but that limit had many exceptions and was never enforced.



for increased out-of-state enrollment as a means to enhance quality and diversity. The students declined to name a desirable ratio of in-state to out-of-state freshmen, but noted that competitiveness should be preserved. Students suggested that in years when the number of in-state applicants declines, the university should admit more well-qualified out-of-state students in lieu of less-qualified in-staters. Although university administrators agreed with the students, stating that even an increase from 18 to 20 percent would help, no action was taken by the system leadership.

In 1991 a state-wide commission to study the economic future of North Carolina observed that the state's public universities contributed to its economic, cultural, and political enrichment. The commission noted especially the international reputation of the research institutions. State law mandates low tuition to make higher education highly accessible to all citizens, but from 1970 to 1990 the percentage of the cost of education born by in-state students had decreased from 13 to 8 percent. The commission questioned the wisdom of maintaining this low tuition rate, and recommended that campuses be allowed to increase tuition and use the resulting revenue to fund financial aid and enhance academic programs (Economic Future Study Commission, 1991, p. 39-41). Their recommendation was not adopted by system leadership.

In the same period, however, the North Carolina House of Representatives responded to financial pressures by increasing out-of-state tuition by 25 percent in 1991 and by 15 percent in 1992. System officials criticized the move, stating that the raise could threaten UNC-CH's competitiveness and noting that 40 percent of UNC-CH's out-of-state students stay in the state and contribute to its economic strength. Legislators disagreed on the grounds that taxpayers should not so heavily subsidize education for out-of-staters (Wallsten, 1992). One legislator noted "They say we need out-of-state students to bring more culture to the system. I'd say a real naughty word for that one, starting with bull."

In 1994, to help mark the university's bicentennial, the UNC-CH student government put forward a report (Student Government Executive Branch, 1994) that included a call for revised admission quotas. Attributing the university's reputation for selectivity to "intense competition for out-of-state admission slots" (p. 41), student-government officials noted that the state gains when out-of-state students improve overall student quality, diversity, and competitiveness. The report noted that UNC-CH's openness to out-of-staters was a "brain magnet" for the state. Citing data suggesting that children of out-of-state alumni receive preference over other out-of-state applicants, the report recommended excluding children of out-of-state alumni from the quota, thereby returning more slots to the competitive pool.

Daily Tar Heel, 1992.



A year later, a ten-year re-accreditation self-study on the Chapel Hill campus contained the suggestion that the university give greater weight to selection criteria that focus on intellectual ability and intensify its efforts to keep the brightest North Carolina students at UNC-CH (University of North Carolina, 1995). In the self-study report, a task force on undergraduate programs urged university officials to work with system and state personnel to reach a more complete understanding of the issues concerning out-of-state admissions and, when possible, win a reasonable increase in the allowed percentage. Report authors noted that increasing the out-of-state cohort would improve the intellectual quality of the entire student body, contribute to a more favorable intellectual climate, and thus benefit all students (University of North Carolina, 1995, p. 92).

Also in 1995, UNC-CH campus chancellor Paul Hardin retired. In a final campus address, he remarked that although local and regional political pressures are understandable, misguided ambitions can threaten vital diversity and push American higher education toward "sterile homogeneity" (Hardin, 1994, p. 1). He called on statewide governing boards to temper local ambition and political pressure with planning and coherence, and protect the different missions of the institutions within their charge. He urged universities to support their faculties and make them full partners in institutional concerns. Clearly implicit in his message was a call for openness to students from beyond North Carolina's borders.

Most recently, however, the system's Board of Governors initiated new moves meant to assure that budgets will be cut at public institutions in the state if they enroll too many students from out of state (Chronicle of Higher Education, 1995). Apparently, the Board and legislators had come to believe that there were too many ways for institutions to avoid penalties for exceeding the 18-percent limit.

Research Design

In the tradition of rigorous case-study methodology, the research was based on a) intensive analysis of documents from the legislature, reports in the media, and various internal communications and reports of the university and the UNC system and b) a series of interviews (fifteen in all) with legislative staff leaders, board members of the UNC system and the UNC-CH campus, high-ranking administrators of the UNC system and the UNC-CH campus, UNC-CH student-government leaders, and UNC-CH faculty members. New informants were added opportunistically as the study proceeded, with the goal of interviewing as many critical actors in the debate as feasible. Interviews followed the protocol and series of questions outlined in the Appendix. Despite the formal structure of the protocol and questions, however, each respondent

 $^{^{10}}$ The primary documentary sources were those listed in footnote 7.



was encouraged to elaborate upon any question at whatever length desired. Although each question was asked of each respondent, the interviewer allowed the remaining time in interviews to flow naturally around themes raised by respondents. This "semi-structured" interviewing approach and a triangulating approach to data-gathering assured necessary rigor and flexibility in the design.

Our analysis was aimed at addressing three fundamental research questions, each manifesting a tension that seems to be at play. The questions are: who has been making the central decisions concerning the out-of-state enrollment issue, how have those decisions been made (e.g., how have constituencies framed the issue, advanced their interests, and defended their points), and how have the limits been implemented and institutionalized over time?

The first question, addresses not merely the official positions of the decision makers, but the underlying hierarchy of authority their behavior reveals. What pressures do the objectives of each group of actors depend upon or reveal? Do these pressures suggest that actors are working to retain an established structure, even in the face of changing environmental requirements; or that actors are seeking diversity of form and function to best meet environmental demands and enhance competitive advantage? If objectives are shared, then one might find evidence that the actors have examined the pressures that influence them. If objectives diverge, then the evidence might suggest that actors have left pressures unexplored.

The second question concerns the style of decision making and brings to mind the tensions that Wildavsky's (1979) identifies. Were the political bargaining and compromise that Wildavsky associates with social interaction at play; or did the more systematic, fact-based analysis that characterizes intellectual cognition drive decision making? What role has information and analysis played?

The third question concerns policy about the literal limit and the extent to which it became routine campus practice. Whose values took precedence as the limit was adopted: the perhaps more educational and longer-term values related to student body composition that the campus-based groups claimed, or the perhaps more political and immediate values related to serving state citizens that the legislature and the system espoused? Whose values took precedence as policy was implemented? Did campus practitioners make exceptions, thereby increasing the geographic diversity they value, or did they support the literal limit?



Findings

Seven distinct findings emerged from the analysis. Our first finding was that the enrollment limit was imposed from the legislature and system officials, with little formal or informal discussion among UNC-CH constituencies or between those constituencies and higher-level policy makers. Entering the study, we were curious as to who made the central initial decisions regarding this issue: the legislature, the system, campus-based administrators, faculty, students, or some combination of these groups? Our first finding's blunt simplicity therefore surprised us somewhat, in light of the preceding review of events. On the surface, the chronology would seem to suggest that the limit has been a topic of hot debate and therefore a prominent issue in conversations within the university, the system, and the state and among those three entities. For the most part, however, a non-campus based entity (the UNC system, at the official behest of the legislature) imposed the limit, and campus officials, faculty, and students had virtually no role then or since in formal decision making concerning it. One campus administrator noted that although each institution formally has the power to set its own admission standards, the campuses "were not invited to comment on the implications of the 18 percent [limit]....The debate has been private." That administrator went on to complain that "We are not respecting different missions... and we ought to debate it."

But the absence of formal attention to the issue goes beyond the nature of the decision process imposed from the top. UNC-CH faculty and student governance leaders have not themselves regularly addressed the issue at any length in their own internal bodies. Although OOS limits were raised in faculty council sessions on a regular basis by certain faculty members, particularly faculty from the Arts and Sciences area, in which all undergraduates are enrolled. sentiments to at least tolerate the limits were evident in the professional and graduate schools, and no decisions emerged from council sessions. Perhaps as a consequence, most campus constituencies seem to have little awareness of or information about the possible implications of OOS enrollment limitation for future directions of the university. Our UNC-CH respondents attribute the absence of formal debate and action to a variety of causes, including lack of faculty interest in the undergraduate population, perceived inability of campus constituencies to influence the decision, and a general lack of awareness that intellectual quality and the number of out-of-state undergraduates might be linked. 11 Not surprisingly, therefore, even the source of the policy is a point of confusion on the UNC-CH campus. In sometimes vague ways, campus representatives attribute the limit to various non-campus based sources such as the legislature, the Board of Governors, the system administration, or the system president.

For example, one faculty member observed that faculty would get interested only if the quota were extended to the graduate student population, and she saw little possibility of this happening. In a separate interview, however, a legislative actor remarked that such discussions were underway at the state level; a quota on out-of-state graduate students could become a reality.



Our second finding was that attempts to allow distinctive OOS admission policies for UNC-CH were effectively thwarted by political concerns. Although Chapel Hill faculty and administration leaders sought to liberalize the enrollment limits for their campus by stressing the special nature of UNC-CH, these efforts failed on political grounds in two ways. First, questions of inter-institutional equity in the UNC system arose when other institutions also stressed special needs for liberalized admissions. Predominantly African-American institutions emphasized their distinctive regional and national roles, while institutions near state borders noted that they would always be especially attractive to close-by students in neighboring states. Second, further concerns regarding liberalizing UNC-CH admissions for OOS students arose from its special place as the state's oldest, largest, and most visible institution. Many North Carolina high-school seniors hold UNC-CH as their first choice for college attendance, and legislators appear to hear more complaints about rejected applications to the Chapel Hill campus than any other. Ouite often, such complaints were coming from well-to-do citizens who are parents of aspiring college students. Policy makers were loathe to ignore those complaints while addressing complaints about rejections to other institutions. 12 In the end, faced with a variety of special pleas and appeals from constituents with political leverage, legislators and system leaders opted for an 18percent policy standardized across all senior-level public institutions in the state.

Our third finding, like the first two, centers around the politics of the issue: no campus constituency has been uniform in their views, and none has mobilized significantly to support one or another view on the issue. In general, it appears faculty and administrators have tended to oppose the 18-percent limit. Individual faculty and campus administrators listed for us or for campus publications the following arguments for increasing the limit: admission is currently denied to many bright and diverse students who could "get in anywhere" and would enrich the UNC-CH experience of other students; the state would benefit from the increase in tuition revenue that more out-of-state students would generate (even though the university would not benefit because all tuition funds go into a general system fund); faculty want to teach more capable and well-prepared students and these tend to belong to the out-of-state cohort; many alumni and other donors live out of state and it is in the interest of the university to admit their qualified children; and talented out-of-state students tend to stay in the state and become valuable contributors to a strong economy. Two faculty members noted that their honors sections were more than 50 percent populated by out-of-staters. Another wished that the undergraduate population could have a larger international cohort, because in-state students would benefit from

When asked by fellow Board of Governor members how to react to requests to help secure admittance to UNC-CH for the underqualified children of friends, one long-time board member responded: "I just tell them to get friends with smarter children."



exposure to international students. Unfortunately, he noted, the limit severely reduces the university's ability to accept international students.

Campus-based respondents also remarked that sentiment to retain the limit is located mainly outside the institution at the system and state levels, stressing that political forces work against admitting more out-of-staters. Several years ago, the Board of Trustees' then chairman Robert Eubanks captured that view: "I think it's low because Chapel Hill is a state university and our first service is to the state of North Carolina. It's awfully hard to turn down North Carolina students and ask the legislature to fund UNC" (Cloninger, 1988, p. 1). Legislators, our respondents stressed, favor educating state citizens first, because the lawmakers do not understand the necessary scope of a national research institution and do not want to face voters whose children have been denied admission to North Carolina's "public ivy" institution. More than one campus respondent named the University of Virginia, the University of Michigan, or the University of Wisconsin as institutions to emulate with respect to their higher percentages of out-of-state students. Some mentioned that various campus groups have recommended a higher percentage of out-of-state students for UNC-CH. ¹³

Yet, it was possible to find support for the limits among both UNC-CH faculty and administrators. Beyond outright support, members of both groups also expressed understanding of the need for the limits from the perspective of state citizenry. That is, although tending to oppose strict, formally imposed admissions limits from a personal or professional standpoint, some respondents noted empathetically that they could understand their genesis and endurance. In this sense, it would be wrong to characterize the faculty and administration as unilaterally opposed to the admission limit.

Like faculty and administrators, student views on the limit have been somewhat mixed. On one hand, UNC-CH students polled systematically by the student-government association in 1993 expressed support for the limit on out-of-state enrollment, although not by wide margins, ¹⁴ and the then UNC-CH student-government president Brien Lewis (Pitts, 1990) argued forcefully in 1990 against increasing the number of out-of-state students beyond the 18 limit. On the other hand, other student-government leaders have spoken consistently in opposition to the limit. Most recently, in their 1994 assessment of the university (Student Government Executive Branch,

Students were given the following survey item: "UNC currently requires that 82% of each incoming freshman class be from North Carolina. Do you think there should be a greater percentage of students admitted from out of state?" Just over half the respondents (57 percent) answered no (Student Government Executive Branch, 1994). Of course, this student support may be an artifact of the limit itself.



It is perhaps related that campus-based respondents tended to refer to North Carolina not as citizens of the state, but as outside observers of state and local events, while legislative and system officials tended to claim their status as participating citizens. For example, one faculty member commented that he had "watched state processes" for 26 years and referred to North Carolinians as "they" throughout the interview. In contrast, a longtime resident who was a member of the Board of Governors described himself as being a part of state processes and used "we" consistently.

1994), the student government leadership called for raising the OOS admission quotas. The students acknowledged that part of the university's reputation for selectivity results from intense competition for out-of-state slots, but used data from peer universities to conclude that admission standards at UNC-CH are "only mediocre in relation to those at the peer institutions" (p. 39).

As a group, we found our faculty, administrator, and student respondents eager to engage in discussions with us on the OOS issue. As noted in our first finding, however, our respondents did not appear to have discussed the issue frequently among themselves or with colleagues. What is more, it appears that those opposed to or supporting the admissions policy have made few efforts to consolidate their views and present a united front. We uncovered no mobilized faculty, administrator, or student interest groups focusing on this question, and found no evidence that any of the constituencies had joined forces with others to influence the policy development or implementation. Instead, several respondents remarked on their inability to bring focus to their concerns and their attempts to influence the future.

Our fourth finding was that the various stakeholders have exhibited dramatic differences in their language use and framing of the enrollment-limit issue. These differences may be both a cause and a consequence of the lack of communication between campus constituencies and system leadership, noted in our first finding. Here Gumport's (1993) observations concerning language use and position within the university seem to apply. Gumport suggested that those at the top of an institution (both executive administrators and faculty research stars) tend to use language of alteration when discussing how an institution might move from the present into the future. These actors are more likely to imagine a future that is different from the present, and therefore view the facts that describe today's reality as changing to produce a more favorable future. Those in the middle of an institution (subordinate administrators and faculty possibly targeted for budget cuts) are more likely to use language of accommodation, signaling that they feel less able to control future direction. For the most part, UNC system officials and legislative actors tended to use the language of top leadership, describing the admissions limit more as a means to a desired end than as an end in itself and therefore subject to change. In contrast, campus-based constituencies, and even senior campus leaders, tended to use the language of middle groups when they described themselves as powerless to influence future decisions.

For example, a senior system leader observed, "You say cap... and we have a guideline... We don't put a cap on [an institution], but it is frowned on [if] they go over their guidelines". According to this respondent, the guideline is looked at every year, and the limit is changeable. Conversely, campus constituencies, even those in senior leadership positions, tended to describe the limit as a "quota" or "cap," calling it a policy imposed upon them with little likelihood of change. Although many faculty favor raising the limit as a means of enlarging the cohort of more highly-selected students, they seem to raise this point with little hope of changing the policy. One faculty member remarked, "Typically we would go to a faculty council meeting and



there would be a couple of people who would routinely stand up and sass the chancellor about it, like a throwaway line or a throwaway pie in the face. It would happen all the time....There are few places for Chapel Hill faculty to express their views in the high reaches of the administration here."

Our fifth finding was that research-based information has not played a major role in decision-making about this question. From the start, our analysis was focused on the extent to which North Carolina's OOS decisions have been based on systematic conceptualizations and credible research-based information. A systematic argument for strict OOS admissions limitations can be made on the basis of the perspectives of politics, finance, and public-welfare economics. An equally systematic argument against those limitations can be based on the perspectives of academics and educational researchers concerning educational quality and the arguments of economists regarding long-term benefits for the state. A variety of theoretical and policy arguments are therefore potentially relevant to the OOS issue, and research relevant to the topic is available or feasible to undertake. Yet, although students and others have occasionally used data to support positions on the issue, the development and imposition of the enrollment limits for OOS students in North Carolina has taken place for the most part without the use of existing theory or research.

Largely disregarded have been potentially useful data on "stay rates" of out-of-state graduates, research on sensitivity to prices among different groups, and the like. Even though most respondents acknowledged the "public ivy" nature of Chapel Hill's reputation and were aware that enrollment restrictions could affect the ostensibly special nature of the UNC-CH undergraduate experience, few were aware of relevant research on the topic. Rather, respondents noted that information has been used selectively to support preconceived biases. One observed that, "Instead of information driving the decision...the bias going into the discussion has formed the conclusion and the figures have been used to support that." Relatedly, some language used in reports and interviews suggests that decisions have been based less on research and more on emotions and on mythical, or at least untested, assumptions. Although some earlier reports and data bases with quantitative information were available and could have been brought to bear on both sides of the question, they do not appear to have been used significantly by those in a position to influence the decision. In addition, virtually no new analysis was initiated once the question of limits was broached in the state's policy arena. One respondent told us bluntly that "Too little research was done, and too little presented." When asked why that might be, one UNC-CH faculty member suggested that whatever guidance might be provided by such analysis was irrelevant to the state legislature, which harbored a deep "suspicion of outsiders." 15

That same faculty member concluded simply that "The university is more cosmopolitan than the state legislature."



A campus administrator captured the political logic as follows: "Should there be North Carolina students denied access in favor of out-of-state students? Add to it legislators' children who are turned down. It is one thing to be turned down so we can get more diversity or a star athlete, but for out-of-state it would be worse." Interestingly, although such a zero-sum perspective was often adopted by the legislature and other decision makers, there is evidence that campus spaces were not so clearly limited. A mid-1980s analysis (The North Carolina Memorandum, 1986b) suggested that there was at that time substantial excess capacity for students in the UNC system. It could be argued, therefore, that at least at that time, the out-of-state student issue was being debated under a debatable assumption that there were limited spaces to be parceled out between in-state and OOS students. 16

In this context of limited use of quantitative analysis, it is therefore not surprising to find no evidence that the 18-percent figure chosen for the limit was itself based in any way upon research. Several interviewees referred to percentage as a "magic number" with which politicians were comfortable, and which others felt uncomfortable questioning. Comparisons with "flagship" admissions patterns other states were presented occasionally in newspaper accounts of the time (e.g., Cloninger, 1988), but such data and reasoning do not appear to have been used significantly by decision makers. One UNC-CH administrator and faculty member said he was very uncertain why 18 percent, and not 10, 20, or 30 percent, was determined to be acceptable. We could find no firm answer to that question, although UNC System president C. D. Spangler said in 1988 (Cloninger, 1988, p. 1) that the 18 percent figure "was set after studying the situation and realizing that it was likely the General Assembly would set a quota that would be substantially lower that the Board of Governors wished." It appears, therefore, that the genesis of the number was political. 18

Given this environment, decision-making on the OOS limits appears to have gone forward with little regard for broader or longer-term implications. For example, neither documents nor respondents raised issues related to Astin's recent findings suggesting that the peer group (and thus, the composition of the student body) is the most important influence on growth and development during the undergraduate years (Astin, 1993, p. 398). Most respondents, whether students or faculty or policy makers, seemed to value the "public ivy" nature of the university's reputation, but they gave little evidence of having considered investigating in any systematic way

Interestingly, recent debates on the subject in Virginia have involved differing interpretations of the data from North Carolina on its OOS limits.



The quality of educational experiences at UNC-CH might suffer by larger class sizes and increased use of existing facilities, however.

See Feldman and March (1981) for an intriguing discussion of the special power of certain numbers in organizations.

the educational effects of moves to protect access for North Carolina citizens. What is more, they revealed little awareness of, or expectations about, future directions the limits might take.

When asked to consider the basis on which he makes decisions concerning the system, one senior system leader told us that he hopes that his decisions are based in neither emotion nor information, but rather in educational purpose. Although generally supportive of limits, he noted that it would be possible to limit out-of-state students to an extent that the nature of the university would change for the worse. He recalled the 1960s, when racial diversity did not exist on campus: "Students missed an awful lot. We need to make sure that all of our students get the best education. From a public institution perspective, we want North Carolina students to get the diversity [one gets] from having students from other areas and other parts of the world....[The mix] is a very positive influence....To get really good faculty, you need really good students." Thus went an argument for an approach based in educational philosophy rather than information or emotion.

To the extent educational philosophy guided the policy process, it could be argued that it was a philosophy undifferentiated by institutional mission. A legislative actor told us "When the general assembly looks at this, they are not focused on Chapel Hill; they are looking at arguments that apply to a number of schools." Such an observation suggests that at the highest levels, an institution's mission, its educational goals, and its future quality were not factors in decisions concerning enrollment limits. A UNC-CH campus respondent noted the alarming nature of this perspective. He remarked that the university could become too provincial, and named the University of Virginia as a flagship school with a more liberal limit, and one likely to remain more competitive nationally. Another commented that the limits are far too restrictive for UNC-CH's mission: the student body would have to be much more diverse geographically for improved diversity to contribute significantly to the undergraduate experience. With respect to teaching and learning, UNC-CH faculty seemed to agree that strong students and a strong faculty are essential to a rich experience in a research-university with national and international aspirations. More than one campus respondent used the term "provincial" when either describing the UNC-CH today or projecting a future that could result from narrowly-drawn populations of students or faculty.

Our sixth finding was that tuition levels have been a fundamental aspect of the rationale of supporters of enrollment limits. As the excess of out-of-state tuition over in-state tuition in North Carolina has widened steadily since 1980, the acceptance of more out-of-state students would seem to follow logically for the UNC-CH campus. Four factors have contradicted that connection, however: (1) the ongoing equity considerations across different campuses in the system (see Effron, 1986), (2) the requirements for low tuition formally built into the state constitution, (3) the fact that, despite the recent rises, out-of-state tuition rates have remained low relative to actual educational costs per student, and (4) the fact that the state sends little of



institutions' tuition revenues back to the campuses (they go into the system's general fund account instead). For policy makers, therefore, the perceived net return on admitting OOS students has become less, rather than more, defensible. Legislators as well as system leaders frequently noted that they saw the low tuition paid by in-state students as a tax supplement for those who are qualified; therefore, when out-of-state students take the slot, in-staters are denied (the zero-sum argument discussed earlier). This reasoning was seen as all the more compelling in light of the fact that out-of-state tuition was still below costs, and therefore non-taxpaying out-of-state students were receiving a state subsidy for attendance. Unless and until tuition could be raised to cover the costs of educating them, out-of-state students would remain a poor investment for the state. With this rationale in mind, one legislative actor told us that the enrollment limit issue was "purely economic".

Campus leaders and our respondents generally found these views unpersuasive, however. Several noted that there is educational value in policies providing financial incentives for attendance by non-North Carolinians. The student newspaper (Daily Tar Heel, 1992) editorialized that "If UNC wants to keep its place as a top university, it has to be able to attract top students and be affordable enough to get them here.... Conspiring to drive the 'outsiders' out with a tuition explosion can only harm the University and its standing" (emphasis in the original). The favorable long-term net returns to the state from OOS students remaining in North Carolina were also raised by some. Relatedly, some suggested that, in a funding environment where the university is told to hold the line on expenses and then not allowed to use dollars generated from tuition increases to support the educational program, the dollars from raising tuition to cover out-of-state costs would remain in system coffers. Finally, two of our respondents cautioned that the state should avoid having its university budgets become too dependent on tuition (one noted that to be the case in Michigan and California).

The seventh and final finding of the study was that once the figure of 18 percent was delivered from policy makers, campus leaders on the Chapel Hill campus worked hard to assure that the actual details of implementation would favor their interests. The determination of the figure of 18 percent was not the end of the story of enrollment limits, of course. The initial statements of policy was phrased rather generally to refer to "undergraduate students" at each campus. Policy details remained to be worked out, and there remained significant "space" for interpretation on the part of campus leaders. At UNC-CH, administrators met with system leaders to specify the policy in more detail, with the goal of having it implemented in ways consonant with their aspirations for a national and international student body. In the end, they succeeded. One respondent from UNC-CH administration told us:

Being a planning type, I started asking 18 percent of what? It became clear that no one knew. It was a magic number. It was vague. People were very fearful about asking any questions about it. I proposed that we



use 18 percent of freshmen. That would move transfers [out of the policy]. There's a big difference, because you get attrition and replacements.

By pursuing such interpretational tacks, and defending them successfully in discussions with UNC system leadership, the actual impact of the 18-percent policy in reducing the enrollment of non-North Carolinians in UNC-CH was lessened. Transfers faced no restrictions as to state residence, and disproportionate attrition among North Carolinians was made more tolerable under the specific implementation chosen. By working at the margins, and in some respects out of the spotlights of media and political publicity surrounding the limits, leadership on the Chapel Hill campus were able to tilt the policy in their favored directions. ¹⁹

Summary: The Findings in the Context of the Research Questions and Related Tensions

At the beginning of this analysis, we outlined three fundamental research questions. Keeping in mind the both the complexity and overlapping nature of the information we have gathered, we related each question to a tension that seems to be at play. Our seven most critical findings may be arrayed under the questions. The first question concerns who has been making the central decisions concerning the out-of-state enrollment. We found that:

• The enrollment limit was imposed from the legislature and system officials, with little formal or informal discussion among UNC-CH constituencies or between those constituencies and higher-level policy makers.

The questions of how those decisions were made seems related to Wildavsky's (1979) stylistic tensions and accompanying patterns of information use. We found that:

- Attempts to allow distinctive OOS admission policies for UNC-CH were effectively thwarted by political concerns.
- No campus constituency has been uniform in their views, and none has mobilized significantly to support one or another view on the issue.
- The various stakeholders have exhibited dramatic differences in their language use and framing of the enrollment-limit issue.

The imposition by largely non-educational leaders of the 18 percent OOS limit in North Carolina, and the subsequent, actively tendentious interpretation of that limit by academic leaders, have analogies in other states' policy arenas. Little's (1995) study of Georgia's massive lottery-funded HOPE scholarship program for able students found that political leaders in Georgia devised this major 1990s educational policy move without input from academic leaders, then dealt with the policy details as well as the strong reactions of affected colleges and universities later. After the initiative, in both cases, it was left to academic leaders to manage the new policies and programs and shape them at the margins. The appropriate metaphor might be "Ready, fire, aim."



- Research-based information has not played a major role in decision-making about this question.
- Tuition levels have been a fundamental aspect of the rationale of supporters of enrollment limits.

Finally, the question of how the limits have been implemented and institutionalized over time seems related to the underlying values that were favored. We found that:

• Once the figure of 18 percent was delivered from policy makers, leaders on the Chapel Hill campus worked hard to assure that the actual details of implementation would favor their interests.

In light of the related tensions, what interests were served? Concerning the literal limit, in the shorter term taxpayers seem to have won as more immediate concerns about accountability to North Carolina citizens took precedence over the educational values many campus leaders held central. As those leaders implemented the limit in ways that favored their interests, however, educational values were served somewhat. Concerning decision-making style, the social-interaction style seems to have prevailed, as political bargaining and compromise overwhelmed use of fact-based information or analysis. Concerning structure, the legislature and the system seem to have won again as allegiance to hierarchy took precedence over functional diversity and decisions were made with little discussion among the groups. Thus for the most part, the preferences of the legislature and the system, not the campus-based groups of administrators, faculty, and students, seem to have been served.

Implications

For this investigation of how out-of-state enrollment limits might emerge and become influential in a post-secondary system, we listened as different groups of North Carolina actors recounted how they created and responded to pressures and how they viewed past, present, and future events in policy history. Considering the implications of our findings, we are reminded of the increasing demands on state institutions for timely public accountability. In this case, the UNC system's patterns of accountability may differ from those of the Chapel Hill campus, and the nature of short- and long-term accountability may differ as well. That is, actions making an effective response to demands for system accountability in the short term may be quite distinct from actions making an effective response to broad campus-level missions over the longer term (an issue discussed perceptively in recent work by Banta et al. in Tennessee [1996]). The appropriate use of the state's educational assets for now and for the future has been called into question. When system resources were more plentiful, conflicts between longer-term



institutional missions and shorter-term demands on the system as a whole were less evident. As resources have become tightened, tensions have arisen between the immediate needs of individual taxpayers and their representatives for service and efficiency from the state postsecondary system and the need for institutions to be allowed to pursue distinctive, although sometimes broad and multifaceted, long-term missions.

These conclusions raise some more detailed questions about the decision-making structure. For example, what groups of actors should be able to influence decision making regarding individual campuses, and how can each of those groups themselves best be held accountable? Are the sometimes closed, interest-driven processes of state politics so different from the relatively open, "rationally" driven processes of the academy that the two cannot join productively? That is, is there a clear analogy between Wildavsky's (1979) distinction in the Congressional arena between the "social interaction" and "intellectual cognition" styles of decision making, and are the solutions in the academic world as difficult, or even more difficult? Relatedly, when the scope of concern of top governance at the state level is or narrowly or short-term focused than the institutions under its control, can those institutions thrive? If so, how can the relationship become more responsive to institutional or longer-term needs? By what mechanisms can new decision structures and frameworks evolve?

As Cole (1993) observed, higher-education governance has become a balancing act, a process of resolving dilemmas of choice. The problem may be particularly acute in state-supported institutions. Berdahl and Gove (1982) have suggested that legislators and governors ultimately set policy at state universities, and Weathersby (1984) has argued similarly that state universities are "governmental creatures." Public universities are thus delicately balanced multipurpose institutions located deep in the maw and welter of state politics. They, therefore, frequently experience challenges threatening their equilibria and productivity as social systems. Such challenges can raise a number of short and long-term problems.

Those problems can be brought to the surface of public discourse or remain below that surface. When they remain submerged, decision processes may not be fully informed, and outcomes may not be favorable to the universities themselves or to the states they serve. A case in point is the North Carolina out-of-state student issue. What might seem to be a rather straightforward state policy matter is in fact loaded with long-term gravity. Have questions of the breadth and stability of UNC-CH's mission been decided implicitly without full debate and understanding of the implications involved, because those implications have not been heard in the public discourse? To balance wisely, decision makers need to be informed by both factual knowledge and the free interchange of ideas. In North Carolina, neither information nor free

In a sense, the OOS issue is a "garbage-can" issue (Cohen and March, 1986), in which a variety of quite fundamental questions concerning universities are involved.



debate has substantially influenced decisions on the OOS question. Restricting geographic diversity in UNC-CH's undergraduate population could harm the undergraduate experience there, the university's faculty recruitment efforts, and perhaps ultimately, its national and international credibility and reputation. The question arises as to how local or regional can the campus's undergraduate population become before the quality and stature of the institution is affected.

Healthy social institutions require structures of discourse encouraging free debate. Within such structures, informed actors are encouraged to air the natural tensions that exist among them. The choices facing states, postsecondary systems, and universities today require that they use these structures as resources to their fullest advantage. Lack of exchange across and within constituencies can be seen as a missed opportunity to exploit potential resources. Some North Carolina leaders seem to have failed to recognize this opportunity: they have neglected to use the natural tensions involved in the OOS issue to engage parties in the creative thinking and debate that could lead to a clarified, consensual UNC-CH mission. By choosing to address short-term accountability pressures, the leadership may be sacrificing creative, productive solutions for the longer term. In the process, they may also be sacrificing opportunities to build structures that can serve well for other issues.

In the end, the question comes back to the multiple purposes served by public research universities such as UNC at Chapel Hill. At times, these several purposes, and the several constituencies associated with those purposes, come into conflict with each other. That conflict often centers on local versus broader aspirations for such institutions. For example, tensions can arise between a university's goal of developing as a globally recognized center for research and teaching and its goal of educating and otherwise serving the citizens of its own state. Such conflict can affect public research universities' dealings with state university systems' central offices, with other state postsecondary governing bodies, with state legislatures, and with alumni. In addition, the conflict may affect internal interactions among an institution's own faculty, staff, and students, and may contribute over time to institutional change and redefinition. There is both a scholarly and a practical need to investigate how these kinds of tensions over institutional purposes are resolved.

In particular, given the widespread and natural desire that decisions over such conflicts be made rationally, with attention to both short and longer term implications, there is need to examine the role played by research-based information in resolving such tensions among purposes. It is striking that, in the present study, we found no evidence of what Hearn and Corcoran (1988) termed "dialogues of conflicting data claims." Those authors and others (see Terenzini, 1995; Rhoades, 1995) have noted that institutional and policy research on campuses and in central system offices are proliferating, but the understanding and use of the information acquired are often imperfect and contested. Often, different groups vie for the accepted claims to



fact in a dispute. In North Carolina's OOS issue, however, information played virtually no role. Instead, a seemingly important policy issue was resolved almost entirely without resort to analysis, in an echo of Trombley's (1993) notion of "public policy by anecdote." And what analysis did take place seemed superficial, rather than oriented to both the short and long term, and both the specific and broad aspects of the issue.²¹

It would be a mistake, however, to simply characterize what happened in North Carolina as "irrational" and dismiss it disparagingly at that. For one thing, recall that Wildavsky (1979) deemed the social nature of political rationality no less important than cognitively driven styles of decision making that academics more often call "rational." What has happened in North Carolina fits within political notions of rationality, and this kind of reasoning was in fact supplied to us rather convincingly by several of our non-academic respondents. Slaughter (1995) has cautioned observers to beware of idealizing the notion of analysis at the expense of the implications of that analysis. She observes that pursuing the usual "rational" criteria for decision making in academic policy (e.g., comparing programs' centrality, quality, costs) can sometimes have deleterious impacts on diversity and equity on campuses. Slaughter focuses in particular on retrenchment efforts, but her points apply to broad policies like statewide admissions criteria as well. 22 To the extent analysis might point decision makers toward a more selective and more geographically diverse University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, and to the extent such a place is also more provincial or less welcoming for North Carolina students from disadvantaged backgrounds, legitimate questions may be raised about the quality of the place, the appropriateness of its culture, and its use of taxpayer resources.²³

It is instructive to note, as one example of the difficulties of framing this issue squarely on equity grounds, that charges of racism were raised implicitly and explicitly by people on both sides of the issue. Those opposing the 18-percent limit noted that historically black public institutions were among the institutions importing the highest proportions of OOS students. Those supporting the limit raised images of white, affluent prep-school graduates from out of state taking the place of talented in-state African-American students at UNC-CH.



For example, although the North Carolina press occasionally reported quantitative data on OOS admissions issues, it was largely summary or inelegantly comparative data, and there was little attention to nuance. This pattern echoes findings from Chance's (1993) study of the coverage of postsecondary issues in four major California newspapers. He found that the press in that state have tended to have an implicit deference to higher education, and for that reason tend to avoid consideration of profound issues in higher education. Instead, they disproportionately tackle specific, more glamorous issues such as budget scandals, presidential missteps, student-loan defaults, faculty productivity, protests over tuition, student and faculty cheating, and the like.

In a similar vein, Rhoades (1995) suggests that academic decision making often suffers from a rationalistic conception of information that focuses on the need for more information and less politics. On the last point, Rhoades (p. 29) suggests "As an alternative to the ritualistic and rapid rush to gather information, more time should be devoted to deliberation and to the review of decisions." Perhaps the caution one should use in pursuing the "more information is good" argument is best reflected in lines from T. S. Eliot's 1934 play "The Rock" (p. 7): "Where is the wisdom we have lost in knowledge? Where is the knowledge we have lost in information?" Cleveland (1985) notes that information is the prelude to knowledge, and that knowledge is the prelude to wisdom -- the three are not the same. He stresses that a glut of information does not portend knowledge, nor does it portend wise decisions.

Thus, what is right and wrong in North Carolina's final decisions on this issue is not clearcut. What does seem clearcut to us, however, is the fact that there appear to have been problems in the ways the decisions surrounding out-of-state students have been made. The value of political rationality increases when it is well blended with cognitively driven, analytic rationality. The latter has apparently been lacking to a significant extent in the North Carolina discussion around out-of-state students. Such a finding may surprise or disturb some. Ideally, however, the findings here will contribute to further research and national discussion of the difficult choices facing research universities, the ways those choices are being made, and the implications of those choices for higher education.



References

- Admissions Task Force, The. (1987). Report of the admissions task force of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill: The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.
- Astin, A. W. (1993). What matters in college?: Four critical years revisited. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Banta, T., Rudolph, L.B., Van Dyke, J., & Fisher, H.S. (1996). Performance funding comes of age in Tennessee. <u>Journal of Higher Education</u>, 67, 23-45.
- Berdahl, R., & W. Gove, S. K. (1982, May/June). Governing higher education: Faculty roles on state boards. Academe, 68, 21-24.
- Birnbaum, R. (1988). Consistency and diversity in the goals of campus leaders. <u>Review of Higher Education</u>, 12(1), 17-30.
- Bok, D. C. (1990). <u>Universities and the future of America</u>. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
 - Bok, D.C. (1992, July/August). Reclaiming the public trust. Change, 24(4), 12-19.
- Breneman, D. W. (1993). Higher education: On a collision course with new realities. Association of Governing Boards of Universities and Colleges, Occasional Paper, 22.
- Breneman, D. W. (1995, September 8). Sweeping, painful changes. <u>Chronicle of Higher Education</u>, 42(3) pp. B1-B2.
- Cambanis, T. (1995, February 28) Chancellor in changing times. The Daily Tar Heel, pp. 1, 4-5.
- Chance, W. (1993). The press and California higher education. A Report from the California Higher Education Policy Center, May 1993: The California Higher Education Policy Center.
 - Chronicle of Higher Education, The. (1995, February 24). State notes, p.. A31
- Clarke, L. (1986, December 12). UNC-CH trustees debate policy. Raleigh News and Observer.
- Cleveland, H. (1985). The knowledge executive: Leadership in an information society. New York: E. P. Dutton.
- Cloninger, J. (1988, October 5). Administrators weigh merits of out-of-state quotas. The Daily Tar Heel, pp. 1, 7.
- Cohen, M. & March, J. (1986). <u>Leadership and ambiguity. The American college president</u>. Boston: Harvard Business School Press.
- Cole, J. (1993). Balancing acts: Dilemmas of choice facing research universities. <u>Daedalus</u>, 122(4), 1-36.
 - Daily Tar Heel, The. (1992, June 11). A 'bull'ish idea in the legislature, p. 8.



- Economic Future Study Commission, The. (1991). Fiscal realities for the 90's. Raleigh, NC: Author.
- Effron, S. (1986, March 15). A&T hit hardest by out-of-state limit. <u>Greensboro (North Carolina) News and Record</u>.
 - Eliot, T. S. (1934). The rock. London: Faber and Faber, Ltd.
 - Etzioni, A. (1964). Modern organizations. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Feldman, M. & March, J. (1981). Information in organizations as signal and symbol. <u>Administrative Science Quarterly</u>, 26, 171-186.
- Finifter, D.F., Baldwin, R.G., & Thelin, J.R. (1991). <u>The uneasy public policy triangle:</u> Quality, diversity, and budgetary efficiency. New York: ACE-Macmillan.
- Fisher, J. L. (1988). <u>The University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill: Review</u>. McLean, VA: J. L. Fisher, Ltd.
- General Alumni Association of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. (1989). general alumni association task force report.
- Gilley, J.W. (1991). <u>Thinking about American higher education: The 1990s and beyond</u>. New York: American Council on Education and Macmillan.
- Gold, S. D. (1995). <u>The fiscal crisis of the states</u>. Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press.
- Graham, H. D. (1989). Structure and governance in American higher education: Historical and comparative analysis in state policy. <u>Journal of Policy History</u>, 1(1), 80-107.
- Hall, R. (1982). Organizations: Structure and process (3rd ed.). Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Hardin, P. (1994, October 2). Higher education at the millennium: Celebrations and concerns. Address for the University Day Conversation, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.
- Harvey, J. & Immerwahr, J. (1995, Fall). Public perceptions of higher education: On main street and the boardroom. <u>Educational Record</u>, 76(4), 51-55.
- Hearn, J. & Corcoran, M. An exploration of the factors behind the proliferation of the institutional research enterprise. <u>Journal of Higher Education</u>, <u>59</u>, 634-651.
- Hearn, J. C. & Griswold, C.P. (1994). State-level centralization and policy innovation in U.S. postsecondary education. <u>Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis</u>, 16(2), 161-190.
- Hearn, J. C., Griswold, C.P., & Marine, G.M. (in press). Region, resources, and reason: A contextual analysis of state tuition and student-aid policies. Research in Higher Education.
- Jaschik, S. (1987, September 16). North Carolina's highly regarded university system struggles to adapt to life after Bill Friday. Chronicle of Higher Education, 34(3), pp. A23, A30-A31.



- Jaschik, S. (1989, April 26). Chapel Hill campus struggles with problems of governance: North Carolina's flagship versus the state. Chronicle of Higher Education, 35(33), pp. A17-A18.
 - Kingdon, J. W. (1984). Agendas, alternatives, and public policies. Boston: Little-Brown.
- Little, C. J. (1995). A study of the early effects of the HOPE grant at public colleges and universities in Georgia. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of Georgia, Athens.
- Massey, W. E. (1994). Can the research university adapt to a changing future? In J.R. Cole, E.G. Barber, & S.R. Graubard (Eds.), <u>The research university in a time of discontent</u>. (pp. 191-202).
- McGuinness, A. C. Jr. (1988). <u>State postsecondary education structures handbook:</u> 1988. Denver, CO: Education Commission of the States.
- North Carolina Memorandum, The. (1986a, February/March). North Carolina college trustees: A profile of our state's higher education leaders, a publication "for the trustees of postsecondary education in North Carolina," 1(1): Z. Smith Reynolds Foundation: Winston-Salem, NC.
- North Carolina Memorandum, The. (1986b, October/November). Unused (wasted?) capacity. Volume 1, Number 5 of a publication "for the trustees of postsecondary education in North Carolina," from the Z. Smith Reynolds Foundation, Winston-Salem, NC.
- Pitts, M.B. (1990). Increase wins backing: Officials support out-of-state enrollment hike. The Daily Tar Heel, p. 1.
- Prewitt, Kenneth (1993). America's research universities under public scrutiny. <u>Daedalus</u>, 122(4), 85-99.
- Rhoades, G. (1995). Rethinking restructuring in universities. <u>Journal for Higher Education Management</u>, 10(2), 17-30.
- Simsek, H. & Louis, K. S. (1994). Organizational change as paradigm shift: Analysis of the change process in a large, public university. <u>Journal of Higher Education</u>, 65, 670-695.
- Slaughter, S. (1995). Criteria for restructuring postsecondary education. <u>Journal for Higher Education Management</u>, 10(2), 31-44.
- Student Government Executive Branch. (1994, January 17). A report from the front line: A comprehensive evaluation of the university in it bicentennial year. Chapel Hill: Author.
- Students for Educational Access. (1990). <u>University at risk: An assessment of the state budget cuts' impact on education and services at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.</u> Chapel Hill, NC: Author.
- Terenzini, P. T. (1995). <u>Evolution and revolution in institutional research.</u> Keynote address to the annual meeting of the Association for Institutional Research, Boston, May 29.
- Third Century Project, The. (1986). <u>How good are we? Are we good enough?: An overview of collegiate education in North Carolina.</u> Winston-Salem, NC: Z. Smith Reynolds Foundation



- Third Century Project, The. (1987). <u>Continuing the conversation: Observations and conclusions about postsecondary education in North Carolina.</u> Winston-Salem, NC: Z. Smith Reynolds Foundation
- Trombley, W. (1993). <u>Public policy by anecdote: The case of community college fees</u>. San Jose, CA: The California Higher Education Policy Center.
- University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, The. (1995). <u>All useful learning: Initiating a third century of distinction</u>. An institutional self-study report. Chapel Hill, NC: Author.
- Wadsworth, D. (1995, June). The new public landscape: Where higher education stands. AAHE Bulletin, 14-17.
- Walker, R. (1995, April 11). Regents to vote on fee changes. Atlanta Constitution, p. C1.
- Wallsten, P. (1992). Lawmakers balk at out-of-state students. <u>The Daily Tar Heel</u>, <u>100</u>(40), pp. 1-2.
- Washington Post, The. (1993, February 21). Close to home: The case for out-of-state students. p. C8.
- Weathersby, G. B. (1984, January/February). Our fading state colleges: Have they lost their vitality and mission? Change, 16, 18-23.
- Wildavsky, A. (1979). <u>Speaking truth to power: The art and craft of policy analysis</u>. Boston: Little, Brown, and Company.



Appendix: The Interview Protocol

Introduction to be Read to Respondents: We are studying the ways UNC-Chapel Hill has dealt with the public debate over the past few years concerning the admission of out-of-state students on this campus. We are very interested in learning your perceptions of the history of this debate, the central actors in the debate, the arguments emerging in the debate, and its effects on the campus, the system, and the state. With that in mind, we have a series of questions we would like to pose for you. We encourage you, however, to express any thoughts you might have on the topic, going beyond the particular question at hand. In other words, we have no interest in limiting what you might be able to tell us on this issue. All told, the interview need not take more than thirty minutes of your time. We can certainly stay longer, though, if you have more that you wish to tell us. After the interview, we will send a summary of our meeting to you to make sure we have captured your comments accurately.

- Question 1: How would you characterize the general history of the debate since 1980 on the admission and enrollment of out-of-state undergraduate students at UNC-Chapel Hill?
- Ouestion 2: Who have been the central actors in the debate?
- Question 3: Can you identify any strikingly singular events in the course of the debate? For example, do you recall any watershed moments in which the debate took a dramatic turn, or became more visible, or became more heated?
- Question 4: Could you tell us the two or three arguments most frequently made for imposing stricter limitations on the admission and enrollment of out-of-state students?
- <u>Question 5</u>: Could you tell us the two or three arguments most frequently made against imposing stricter limitations?
- Question 6: One might assume that people outside the university largely favor limiting the proportion of out-of-state students admitted, while those inside largely favor maintaining a healthy proportion of such students in the undergraduate student body. How accurate is this assumption?
- <u>Question 7</u>: What role has information, particularly research-based information from institutional researchers and policy analysts, played thus far in the debate?
- Ouestion 8: What has been the influence of the debate thus far on:
 - a) undergraduates and the undergraduate experience at the university?
 - b) alumni and relations with alumni?
 - c) faculty and faculty recruitment?
 - d) relations between the campus and leadership of the UNC system?
 - e) relations with the state legislature?
 - f) relations with the general public, including prospective students and their parents, in North Carolina?
 - g) relations with the general public, including prospective students and their parents, outside North Carolina?
 - h) relations with prospective donors to the university?
 - i) relations with academic colleagues and associations around the nation?
- Question 9: From your own perspective, what is the relationship between the admission and enrollment of out-of-state students at UNC-Chapel Hill and:



- a) the quality of the undergraduate experience at the university?
- b) other aspects of the quality of the university?
- c) the reputation of the university in the state?
- d) the reputation of the university nationally and internationally?
- <u>Question 10</u>: As you have followed this debate, what have been the most important sources of information for you?
- <u>Question 11</u>: Please suggest to us any documents, or sources of documents, which you feel would help us in examining this debate.
- Question 12: Please give us the name of anyone else who you believe would be helpful to us in examining the debate.
- Question 13: How sensitive are you to the prospect of your name, or that of the institution or system, being identified in any publications stemming from our study?
- Ouestion 14: Is there anything else you would like to add regarding this issue or our study?

Thank you very much.





U.S. Department of Education

Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI) Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)



REPRODUCTION RELEASE

(Specific Document)

I. DOCUMENT IDENTIFICATION:

Title: Painful Choices: Emerging Tensions between Universities and Their Publics		
Author(s): Susan H. Frost, James C. Hearn, and Ginger M. Marine		
Corporate Source:	Publication Date:	
Emory University, University of Georgia, and Dalton College (respectively)	Originally presented AHSE 1995 Conf Orlando	

II. REPRODUCTION RELEASE:

In order to disseminate as widely as possible timely and significant materials of interest to the educational community, documents announced in the monthly abstract journal of the ERIC system, Resources in Education (RIE), are usually made available to users in microfiche, reproduced paper copy, and electronic/optical media, and sold through the ERIC Document Reproduction Service (EDRS) or other ERIC vendors. Credit is given to the source of each document, and, if reproduction release is granted, one of the following notices is affixed to the document.

If permission is granted to reproduce and disseminate the identified document, please CHECK ONE of the following two options and sign at the bottom of the page.



Check here For Level 1 Release:

Permitting reproduction in microfiche (4" x 6" film) or other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic or optical) and paper copy.

The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 1 documents

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

The sample sticker shown below will be affixed to all Level 2 documents

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN OTHER THAN PAPER COPY HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

FL

Check here For Level 2 Release:

Permitting reproduction in microfiche (4" x 6" film) or other ERIC archival media (e.g., electronic or optical), but not in paper copy.

Level 1

Level 2

Documents will be processed as indicated provided reproduction quality permits. If permission to reproduce is granted, but neither box is checked, documents will be processed at Level 1.

"I hereby grant to the Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC) nonexclusive permission to reproduce and disseminate this document as indicated above. Reproduction from the ERIC microfiche or electronic/optical media by persons other than ERIC employees and its system contractors requires permission from the copyright holder. Exception is made for non-profit reproduction by libraries and other service agencies to satisfy information needs of educators in response to discrete inquiries."

Sign here→ piease

Organization/Address:

Emory University Department of Educational Studies 240 N Decatur Bldg, Atlanta, GA 30322 Printed Name/Position/Title: Susan H. Frost

Adjunct Associate Professor

Telephone:

404/727-0765

FAX:

E-Mail Address:

sfrost@emory.edu

404/727-2761 Date:

11/12/96



III. DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY INFORMATION (FROM NON-ERIC SOURCE):

If permission to reproduce is not granted to ERIC, or, if you wish ERIC to cite the availability of the document from another source, please provide the following information regarding the availability of the document. (ERIC will not announce a document unless it is publicly available, and a dependable source can be specified. Contributors should also be aware that ERIC selection criteria are significantly more stringent for documents that cannot be made available through EDRS.)

Publisher/Distributor:	
Address:	
Price:	
	
IV. REFERRAL OF ERIC TO COPYRIGH	T/DEDDODLICTION DICHTS HOLDED.
W. HEI ERRAL OF ERIC TO COPTRIGE	11/REPRODUCTION RIGHTS HOLDER:
If the right to grant reproduction release is held by someone other	r than the addressee, please provide the appropriate name and address:
Name:	
Address:	
	•
	

V. WHERE TO SEND THIS FORM:

Send this form to the following ERIC Clearinghouse:

ERIC CLEARINGHOUSE ON HIGHER EDUCATION THE GEORGE WASHINGTON UNIVERSITY ONE DUPONT CIRCLE, SUITE 630 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20038-1188

However, if solicited by the ERIC Facility, or if making an unsolicited contribution to ERIC, return this form (and the document being contributed) to:

ERIC Processing and Reference Facility 1100 West Street, 2d Floor Laurel, Maryland 20707-3598

Telephone: 301-497-4080
Toll Free: 800-799-3742
FAX: 301-953-0263
e-mail: ericfac@inet.ed.gov
WWW: http://ericfac.piccard.csc.com

